Guidance for Clinical Investigators, Industry, and FDA Staff Financial Disclosure by Clinical Investigators

DRAFT GUIDANCE

This guidance document is being distributed for comment purposes only.

Comments and suggestions regarding this draft document should be submitted within 60 days of publication in the *Federal Register* of the notice announcing the availability of the draft guidance. Submit comments to the Division of Dockets Management (HFA-305), Food and Drug Administration, 5630 Fishers Lane, rm. 1061, Rockville, MD 20852. All comments should be identified with the docket number listed in the notice of availability that publishes in the *Federal Register*.

For questions regarding this draft document contact Marsha Melvin, Office of Good Clinical Practice, at 301-796-3340; Leah Ripper, Center for Drug Evaluation and Research, at 301-796-1282; Sheila Brown, Center for Devices and Radiological Health, at 301-796-6563; and Office of Communication, Outreach and Development, Center for Biologics Evaluation and Research, at 800-835-4709 or 301-827-1800.

U.S. Department of Health and Human Services Food and Drug Administration Office of Good Clinical Practice Center for Drug Evaluation and Research Center for Biologics Evaluation and Research Center for Devices and Radiological Health

May 2011

Draft — Not for Implementation

Guidance for Clinical Investigators, Industry, and FDA Staff Financial Disclosure by Clinical Investigators

Additional copies are available from:

Office of Communication, Division of Drug Information, Building 51, Room 2201 Center for Drug Evaluation and Research Food and Drug Administration 10903 New Hampshire Avenue, Bldg. 51, rm. 2201, Silver Spring, MD 20993-0002

Tel: 301-796-3400; Fax: 301-847-8714; E-mail: druginfo@fda.hhs.gov

http://www.fda.gov/Drugs/GuidanceComplianceRegulatoryInformation/Guidances/default.htm

and/or

Office of Communication, Outreach and Development, HFM-40 Center for Biologics Evaluation and Research Food and Drug Administration 1401 Rockville Pike, Rockville, MD 20852-1448

Tel: 800-835-4709 or 301-827-1800; E-mail: ocod@fda.hhs.gov

http://www.fda.gov/BiologicsBloodVaccines/GuidanceComplianceRegulatoryInformation/Guidances/default.htm

and/or

Division of Small Manufacturers, International, and Consumer Assistance Center for Devices and Radiological Health Food and Drug Administration

10903 New Hampshire Avenue, Bldg. 66, rm. 4621, Silver Spring, MD 20993-0002 U.S.A. Tel: 1-800-638-2041 or 301-796-7100; Fax: 301-847-8149; E-mail: dsmica@fda.hhs.gov

http://www.fda.gov/MedicalDevices/DeviceRegulationandGuidance/GuidanceDocuments/default.htm

and/or

Office of the Commissioner, Office of Good Clinical Practice Food and Drug Administration

10903 New Hampshire Avenue, Bldg. 32, rm. 5173, Silver Spring, MD 20993-0002 U.S.A. Tel: 301-796-8340; Fax: 301-847-8640; E-mail: gcp.questions@fda.hhs.gov

 $\underline{http://www.fda.gov/ScienceResearch/SpecialTopics/RunningClinicalTrials/ProposedRegulationsandDraftGuidances/default.htm}{\label{eq:http://www.fda.gov/ScienceResearch/SpecialTopics/RunningClinicalTrials/ProposedRegulationsandDraftGuidances/default.htm}{\label{eq:http://www.fda.gov/ScienceResearch/SpecialTopics/RunningClinicalTrials/ProposedRegulationsandDraftGuidances/default.htm}{\label{eq:http://www.fda.gov/ScienceResearch/SpecialTopics/RunningClinicalTrials/ProposedRegulationsandDraftGuidances/default.htm}{\label{eq:http://www.fda.gov/ScienceResearch/SpecialTopics/RunningClinicalTrials/ProposedRegulationsandDraftGuidances/default.htm}{\label{eq:http://www.fda.gov/ScienceResearch/SpecialTopics/RunningClinicalTrials/ProposedRegulationsandDraftGuidances/default.htm}{\label{eq:http://www.fda.gov/ScienceResearch/SpecialTopics/RunningClinicalTrials/ProposedRegulationsandDraftGuidances/default.htm}{\label{eq:http://www.fda.gov/ScienceResearch/SpecialTopics/RunningClinicalTrials/ProposedRegulationsandDraftGuidances/default.htm}{\label{eq:http://www.fda.gov/ScienceResearch/SpecialTopics/RunningClinicalTrials/ProposedRegulationsandDraftGuidances/default.htm}{\label{eq:http://www.fda.gov/ScienceResearch/SpecialTopics/RunningClinicalTrials/ProposedRegulationsandDraftGuidances/default.htm}{\label{eq:http://www.fda.gov/ScienceResearch/SpecialTopics/RunningClinicalTrials/ProposedRegulationsandDraftGuidances/default.htm}{\label{eq:http://www.fda.gov/ScienceResearch/SpecialTopics/RunningClinicalTrials/ProposedRegulationsandDraftGuidances/default.htm}{\label{eq:http://www.fda.gov/ScienceResearch/SpecialTopics/RunningClinicalTrials/ProposedRegulationsandDraftGuidances/default.htm}{\label{eq:http://www.fda.gov/ScienceResearch/SpecialTopics/RunningClinicalTrials/ProposedRegulationsandDraftGuidances/default.htm}{\label{eq:http://www.fda.gov/ScienceResearch/SpecialTopics/RunningClinicalTrials/ProposedRegulationsandDraftGuidances/default.htm}{\label{eq:http://www.fda.gov/ScienceResearch/SpecialTopics/RunningClinicalTrials/Propos$

U.S. Department of Health and Human Services Food and Drug Administration Office of Good Clinical Practice Center for Drug Evaluation and Research Center for Biologics Evaluation and Research Center for Devices and Radiological Health

May 2011

Draft — Not for Implementation

TABLE OF CONTENTS

I.	INTRODUCTION1
II.	BACKGROUND1
III.	FINANCIAL DISCLOSURE REQUIREMENTS
А.	Definitions2
В.	Disclosable Financial Interests and Arrangements3
C.	Agency Actions
IV.	QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS
А.	GENERAL
В.	FORMS AND INFORMATION TO BE SUBMITTED6
C.	FINANCIAL INTERESTS AND ARRANGEMENTS SUBJECT TO DISCLOSURE9
D.	CLINICAL INVESTIGATOR12
Е.	SPONSOR14
F.	APPLICANT
G.	COVERED CLINICAL STUDY
H.	FDA REVIEW21
I.	RECORDKEEPING
J.	FDA INSPECTIONS
K.	CONTACTS

Draft — Not for Implementation

Guidance for Clinical Investigators, Industry, and FDA Staff¹ Financial Disclosure by Clinical Investigators

This draft guidance, when finalized, will represent the Food and Drug Administration's (FDA's or agency's) current thinking on this topic. It does not create or confer any rights for or on any person and does not operate to bind FDA or the public. You can use an alternative approach if the approach satisfies the requirements of the applicable statutes and regulations. If you want to discuss an alternative approach, contact the FDA staff responsible for implementing this guidance. If you cannot identify the appropriate FDA staff, call the appropriate number listed on the title page of this guidance.

I. INTRODUCTION

This guidance is intended to assist clinical investigators, industry, and FDA staff in interpreting and complying with the regulations governing financial disclosure by clinical investigators, 21 CFR part 54. This document is a revision of the *Guidance for Industry: Financial Disclosure by Clinical Investigators* dated March 20, 2001. The revised guidance addresses issues raised by the Office of the Inspector General (OIG), Department of Health and Human Services, in its report, OEI-05-07-00730, *The Food and Drug Administration's Oversight of Clinical Investigators' Financial Information*² as well as questions FDA has received from industry and the public. FDA encourages applicants and sponsors to contact the agency for advice concerning specific circumstances regarding financial disclosures that may raise concerns as early in the product development process as possible.

FDA's guidance documents, including this guidance, do not establish legally enforceable responsibilities. Instead, guidances describe the agency's current thinking on a topic and should be viewed only as recommendations, unless specific regulatory or statutory requirements are cited. The use of the word *should* in agency guidances means that something is suggested or recommended, but not required.

II. BACKGROUND

The Financial Disclosure by Clinical Investigators regulation (21 CFR part 54) requires applicants who submit a marketing application for a drug, biological product or device to submit certain information concerning the compensation to, and financial interests and arrangements of, any clinical investigator conducting clinical studies covered by the regulation (see generally the purpose of the regulation at 21 CFR § 54.1). The regulation, which became effective on

¹ This revised guidance was prepared by the Office of the Commissioner, with input from the Center for Drug Evaluation and Research (CDER), Center for Biologics Evaluation and Research (CBER) and Center for Devices and Radiological Health (CDRH).

² The OIG's report is available at <u>http://oig.hhs.gov/oei/reports/oei-05-07-00730.pdf</u>.

Draft — Not for Implementation

February 2, 1999, applies to clinical studies submitted in a marketing application³ that the applicant or FDA relies on to establish that the product is effective, and any study in which a single investigator makes a significant contribution to the demonstration of safety (21 CFR §§ 54.2(e) and 54.3). The regulation requires applicants to certify the absence of certain financial interests and arrangements of clinical investigators that could affect the reliability of data submitted to FDA, or to disclose those financial interests and arrangements to the agency and identify steps taken to minimize the potential for bias (21 CFR § 54.4(a)). If the applicant does not include certification and/or disclosure, or does not certify that it was unable to obtain the information despite exercising due diligence, the agency may refuse to file the application (21 CFR § 54.4(c)).

III. FINANCIAL DISCLOSURE REQUIREMENTS

Under the applicable regulations,⁴ an applicant is required to submit to FDA a list of all clinical investigators who conducted covered clinical studies and to identify those who are full-time or part-time employees of the sponsor of each covered study (21 CFR § 54.4). For each clinical investigator who was not a full time or part time employee of a sponsor of the clinical study, the applicant must provide either a certification, using FORM FDA 3454, that none of the financial interests or arrangements described in 21 CFR § 54.4(a)(3) (see Section III.B. below) exists, or completely and accurately disclose, using FORM FDA 3455, the nature of those interests and arrangements to the agency and describe any steps taken to minimize the potential for bias resulting from those interests and arrangements (21 CFR § 54.4(a)). If the applicant acts with due diligence to obtain the required information but is unable to do so, the applicant may certify that it acted with due diligence but was unable to obtain the information and include the reason the information could not be obtained (21 CFR § 54.4).

FDA generally expects that applicants will be able to provide this information. Under 21 CFR §§ 312.53(c), 812.20(b)(5) and 812.43(c), a sponsor is required to obtain clinical investigator financial information before allowing the clinical investigator to participate in a covered clinical study. Under 21 CFR § 54.4(b), each clinical investigator who is not a full-time or part-time employee of the sponsor of the covered clinical study is required to provide the sponsor with sufficient accurate financial information to allow for complete disclosure or certification and to update this information if any relevant changes occur during the study and for one year following its completion.

A. Definitions

Clinical Investigator – for purposes of part 54, means any listed or identified investigator or subinvestigator who is directly involved in the treatment or evaluation of research subjects. The term also includes the spouse and each dependent child of the investigator or subinvestigator. (21 CFR § 54.2(d).) See <u>Section IV.D, Clinical Investigator</u>, for additional information.

³ This includes submissions of amendments and supplements as well as original marketing applications.

⁴ 21 CFR parts 54, 312, 314, 320, 330, 601, 807, 812, 814, and 860

Draft — Not for Implementation

Covered clinical study – means any study of a drug, biological product or device in humans submitted in a marketing application or reclassification petition that the applicant or FDA relies on to establish that the product is effective (including studies that show equivalence to an effective product) or any study in which a single investigator makes a significant contribution to the demonstration of safety (such as a safety study designed to address a particular safety concern and conducted by a small number of clinical investigators). This would, in general, not include phase 1 tolerance studies or pharmacokinetic studies, most clinical pharmacology studies (unless they are critical to an efficacy determination), large open safety studies conducted at multiple sites, treatment protocols and expanded access protocols. An applicant may consult with FDA as to which clinical studies constitute "covered clinical studies" for purposes of complying with financial disclosure requirements. (21 CFR § 54.2(e).) See Section IV.G, Covered Clinical Study, for additional information.

Applicant – means the party who submits a marketing application to FDA for approval of a drug, device or biologic product or who submits a reclassification petition. The applicant is responsible for submitting the required certification and disclosure statements. (21 CFR § 54.2(g).) See <u>Section IV.F, Applicant</u>, for additional information.

Sponsor of the covered clinical study – for purposes of part 54, means a party providing support for a particular study at the time it was carried out (21 CFR § 54.2(h)). A covered clinical study may have more than one sponsor for whom financial information will need to be collected. Note also that the definition of "sponsor" for purposes of part 54 is different, and in some respects broader, than the definition of "sponsor" for purposes of investigational new drug applications (INDs) and investigational device exemptions applications (IDEs) (21 CFR §§ 312.3(b) and 812.3(n)). See Section IV.E, Sponsor, for additional information.

B. Disclosable Financial Interests and Arrangements

The disclosable financial interests and arrangements (21 CFR § 54.4(a)(3)) are:⁵

- 1. Compensation made to the investigator by any sponsor of the covered clinical study in which the value of compensation could be affected by study outcome.
- 2. A proprietary interest in the tested product including, but not limited to, a patent, trademark, copyright or licensing agreement.
- 3. Any equity interest in any sponsor of the covered clinical study, i.e., any ownership interest, stock options, or other financial interest whose value cannot be readily determined through reference to public prices. The requirement applies to interests held during the time the

⁵ These are the requirements for studies begun on or after the effective date of the regulation, February 2, 1999. For older studies, the disclosure requirements vary based on the study's status as of the effective date of the regulation. For studies that were completed prior to February 2, 1999, disclosure of financial interests and arrangements 1 through 3 is required. For studies ongoing as of February 2, 1999, disclosure of financial interests and arrangements 1 through 4 is required as well as payments as described in 5 that were made on or after February 2, 1999. (See *Federal Register*, volume 63, December 31, 1998, page 72172-3.)

Draft — Not for Implementation

clinical investigator is carrying out the study and for one year following completion of the study.

- 4. Any equity interest in any sponsor of the covered study if the sponsor is a publicly held company and the interest exceeds \$50,000 in value. The requirement applies to interests held during the time the clinical investigator is carrying out the study and for one year following completion of the study.
- 5. Significant payments of other sorts (SPOOS), which are payments that have a cumulative monetary value of \$25,000 or more made by any sponsor of a covered study to the investigator or the investigator's institution, during the time the clinical investigator is carrying out the study and for one year following completion of the study, to support activities of the investigator exclusive of the costs of conducting the clinical study or other clinical studies (e.g., a grant to the investigator or to the institution to fund the investigator's ongoing research or compensation in the form of equipment), or to provide other reimbursements such as retainers for ongoing consultation or honoraria. (See Section IV, <u>Question C.4.</u>)

C. Agency Actions

The agency may refuse to file a marketing application that does not contain the financial information required by 21 CFR part 54 or a certification by the applicant that the applicant has acted with due diligence to obtain the information but was unable to do so stating a sufficient reason. (21 CFR § 54.4(c).)

If FDA determines that the financial interests or arrangements of any clinical investigator raise a serious question about the integrity of the data, FDA will take any action it deems necessary to ensure the reliability of the data (21 CFR § 54.5(c)) including:

- 1. Initiating agency audits of the data derived from the clinical investigator in question;
- 2. Requesting that the applicant submit further analyses of data, e.g., to evaluate the effect of the clinical investigator's data on the overall study outcome;
- 3. Requesting that the applicant conduct additional independent studies to confirm the results of the questioned study; and
- 4. Refusing to treat the covered clinical study as providing data that can be the basis for an agency action.

Draft — Not for Implementation

IV. QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS

A. GENERAL

A.1. Q: Why did FDA develop the financial disclosure regulations?

A: In June 1991, the Inspector General of the Department of Health and Human Services submitted a management advisory report⁶ to FDA stating that FDA's failure to have a mechanism for collecting information on "financial conflicts of interest" of clinical investigators who study products that undergo FDA review could constitute a material weakness under the Federal Managers' Financial Integrity Act. As stated in the preamble to the final rule, although FDA determined that a material weakness did not exist, the agency did conclude that there was a need to address this issue through regulation.⁷ During the rulemaking process, FDA also learned about potentially problematic financial interests and arrangements through published newspaper articles, Congressional inquiries, and public testimony and comments. Based on the information gathered, FDA determined that it was appropriate to require the submission of certain financial information with marketing applications that, in part, rely on clinical data.

A.2. Q: What is the purpose of FDA's review of clinical investigator financial disclosure information and how can sponsors minimize bias?

A: FDA's review of clinical investigator financial disclosure information alerts FDA staff to financial interests and arrangements that could lead to bias in covered clinical studies, and the steps sponsors have taken to minimize the risk of bias. An important means of minimizing the potential for bias resulting from such interests and arrangements is through proper study design (21 CFR § 54.5(b)). For example, using randomization and blinding helps to minimize the potential for bias in assigning subjects to receive the test article or placebo, and in assessing study outcomes and analyzing results. Similarly, having someone with no financial interests or arrangements evaluate study endpoints, especially in an unblinded study, can help minimize potential bias in assessing therapy outcomes.

FDA staff considers the financial disclosure information and the methods the sponsor used to minimize bias during the review of marketing applications to assess the reliability of the clinical data (21 CFR § 54.1). Additionally, because sponsors of studies conducted under investigational new drug applications (INDs) and investigational device exemptions applications (IDEs) are required to collect financial information from clinical investigators prior to study initiation,⁸ sponsors can work with FDA to minimize any potential bias. FDA strongly encourages sponsors of studies not conducted under an IND/IDE to collect financial information for the same reasons.

⁷ Federal Register, Vol. 63, February 2, 1998, page 5235.

⁶ Office of the Inspector General (OIG), Department of Health and Human Services (DHHS), Management Advisory Report – Financial Involvement of Clinical Investigators with Sponsors of Research Leading to Food and Drug Administration Marketing Approval, June 1991, OI-HQ-91-003.

⁸ 21 CFR §§ 312.53(c)(4), 812.20(b)(5), and 812.43(c)

Draft — Not for Implementation

B. FORMS AND INFORMATION TO BE SUBMITTED

B.1. Q: What financial disclosure information is to be included in a marketing application?

A: The application must contain a list of all clinical investigators who conducted each covered clinical study (21 CFR § 54.4). For purposes of this list, clinical investigators who meet the definition at 21 CFR § 54.2(d) must be included. Note that subinvestigators may also meet this definition. This list must also identify those clinical investigators who are full or part-time employees of the sponsor of the covered study (21 CFR § 54.4). Note that the term clinical investigator includes the spouse and each dependent child of a clinical investigator (21 CFR § 54.2(d)). If a spouse or dependent child is an employee of a sponsor, that clinical investigator should be identified as an employee of the sponsor, one of the following must be submitted (21 CFR § 54.4(a)):

- 1. FORM FDA 3455, Disclosure Statement,⁹ for each clinical investigator who, or whose spouse or dependent child, had disclosable financial interests in and/or arrangements with any sponsor of the covered clinical study, including an attachment with detailed information about those interests and arrangements (for example, the nature of the contingent payment or the equity holdings of the investigator, or the investigator's spouse or dependent child, that exceeded the threshold) and a description of the steps taken to minimize the potential for bias resulting from the disclosed interests, arrangements or payments (21 CFR § 54.4(a)(3)). See Section IV.C for additional information;
- 2. FORM FDA 3454, Certification, for any clinical investigator who has no disclosable financial interests in or arrangements with any sponsor of the covered clinical study (21 CFR § 54.4(a)(1)); the applicant may append a list of investigator names to a single FORM FDA 3454 for those investigators with no disclosable financial interests; or
- 3. If the applicant was unable to obtain some or all of the financial information needed to disclose or certify for a clinical investigator, the applicant must identify any disclosable financial interests of which it is aware, certify that it acted with due diligence to obtain the information (listed as option 3 on FORM FDA 3454), and include an attachment identifying the reason why any missing information could not be obtained (21 CFR § 54.4). FDA expects that in the vast majority of cases, applicants will be able to provide a complete financial Certification or Disclosure

⁹ As an alternative to a separate FORM FDA 3455 for each clinical investigator with information to disclose, applicants may submit a single FORM FDA 3455, with attachments clearly identifying all clinical investigators with information to disclose and, for each investigator, identifying the study, the specific details of their financial interests and arrangements and the steps taken to minimize the potential for bias. Applicants with questions about alternative formats should contact the Center representatives identified in <u>Question K.1</u>.

Draft — Not for Implementation

Statement and that the need to certify that they acted with due diligence will be rare. See <u>Question B.6</u> and <u>Question F.2</u> for additional information on due diligence.

FDA encourages applicants to submit financial disclosure information in a format that will ensure all required information is included. For example, applicants may provide a table indicating, for each clinical investigator listed who is not identified as an employee, whether they are providing a Certification (FORM FDA 3454), a Disclosure Statement (FORM FDA 3455) or certification that they acted with due diligence but were unable to obtain the information (option 3 on FORM FDA 3454). Applicants should also ensure that all required attachments, as identified above, are included. Applicants with questions about acceptable formats for submitting the financial disclosure information should contact the Center representatives identified in <u>Question K.1</u>.

B.2. Q: Where in a drug/biologic marketing/licensing application should an applicant include the certification/disclosure forms and attachments?

A: Applicants using the format described in FORM FDA 356h should include the clinical investigator list and financial certification/disclosure forms and attachments as part of item 19 (Financial Information) of the marketing/licensing application.¹⁰ Applicants using the Common Technical Document (CTD) format should include this information in Module 1.3.4.¹¹

B.3. Q: Where should the information be included in a device marketing application?

A: Applicants should submit the clinical investigator list and financial certification/disclosure forms and attachments according to the format outlined in the appropriate submission guidance.¹²

B.4. Q: How should the financial information be submitted?

A: The financial information is required to be submitted using FORMS FDA 3454 and 3455 (21 CFR § 54.4(a)), which are available on the Web at the following Internet address: <u>http://www.fda.gov/AboutFDA/ReportsManualsForms/Forms/default.htm</u> (Forms are listed in numerical order).

http://www.fda.gov/downloads/Drugs/DevelopmentApprovalProcess/FormsSubmissionRequirements/ElectronicSubmissions/UCM163552.pdf.

www.fda.gov/MedicalDevices/DeviceRegulationandGuidance/GuidanceDocuments/ucm084365.htm.

For premarket approval applications, see "Guidance for Industry and FDA Staff: Premarket Approval Application Filing Review," available at

 ¹⁰ Application to Market a New Drug, Biologic, or an Antibiotic Drug for Human Use, available at http://www.fda.gov/downloads/AboutFDA/ReportsManualsForms/Forms/UCM082348.pdf.
¹¹ The eCTD Backbone Files Specification for Module 1, available at

¹² For premarket notification submissions, see "Guidance for Industry and FDA Staff: Format for Traditional and Abbreviated 510(k)s," available at

http://www.fda.gov/MedicalDevices/DeviceRegulationandGuidance/GuidanceDocuments/ucm089430.htm.

Draft — Not for Implementation

B.5. Q: Who, specifically, is responsible for signing the financial certification/disclosure forms?

A: The forms are to be signed and dated by the chief financial officer or other responsible corporate official or representative of the applicant (21 CFR §§ 54.4(a)(1) and (a)(3)).

B.6. Q: What does FDA mean by the term "due diligence"?

A: "Due diligence" is a measure of activity expected from a reasonable and prudent person under a particular circumstance, in this case, collecting information about financial arrangements. FDA expects that applicants will typically be able to obtain the required information because IND/IDE sponsors are responsible for obtaining financial disclosure information from clinical investigators prior to allowing them to participate in a clinical study. (21 CFR §§ 54.4, 312.53(c), 812.43(c) and 812.20(b)(5).) In the rare circumstance where applicants are unable to obtain required financial information, applicants must certify that they acted with due diligence and explain why the information was not obtainable (21 CFR § 54.4).

If all of the information required to make a complete certification or disclosure is not available from a sponsor, applicants should make appropriate efforts to obtain it by other means. That may mean contacting a clinical investigator directly. If an investigator's whereabouts are unknown, for example because the investigator left a study prior to its completion or prior to one year following completion of the study, FDA recommends that sponsors and/or applicants try to locate the clinical investigator through at least two telephone calls and make written memoranda of their calls and any telephone conversations. In addition, they should follow-up in writing and send no fewer than two certified letters in an effort to locate missing investigators.¹³ If an investigator is no longer at the institution where the study was conducted, the applicant should make a reasonable attempt to locate the investigator, such as by requesting contact information from the institution where the study was conducted or the institution with which the investigator was affiliated, contacting professional associations the investigator may have been affiliated with, and/or conducting internet searches.

If a clinical investigator cannot be located or information for some other reason cannot be obtained from the investigator, the sponsor should have access to certain disclosable financial information. On request from an applicant, sponsors should check their records for such information, to facilitate the filing of a certification or disclosure. Failing that, efforts should be made to obtain disclosable financial information from all other reasonably available sources. For example, information on proprietary interests, such as patents and trademarks, should be available from publicly available sources. Appropriate certifications, disclosures, and/or explanations should be provided to FDA on the basis of information obtained. See <u>Question F.2</u> for additional information.

¹³ Federal Register, Vol. 67, February 8, 2002, page 6041.

Draft — Not for Implementation

An applicant must exercise due diligence whether a covered study is conducted at foreign or domestic sites. The agency expects that a reasonable and prudent applicant will take affirmative steps at the first opportunity to see that the financial information required for a complete certification or disclosure under part 54 is collected and maintained. This is not only to ensure that the applicant will be able to make a complete submission but also to ensure that the study sponsor will take steps to protect the study against possible bias. See Questions E.3, E.4, and F.3 for additional information.

B.7. Q: Is clinical investigator financial disclosure information required in IND or IDE applications?

A: No, IND/IDE sponsors are not required to submit information regarding clinical investigator financial interests or arrangements in IND or IDE applications. They are, however, required to collect this information before a clinical investigator participates in a clinical study (see 21 CFR §§ 312.53(c)(4), 812.20(b)(5), and 812.43(c)(5)), and clinical investigators are required to disclose financial information to sponsors (see 21 CFR §§ 312.64(d) and 812.110(d)). The information need not be submitted to FDA until a marketing application is submitted containing the results of the covered clinical study (21 CFR § 54.4).

Study sponsors are encouraged to consult with FDA prior to and during clinical studies about the management of specific situations involving potential bias on the part of a clinical investigator. During these consultations, FDA staff should focus on the protection of research subjects and the minimization of bias from all potential sources.

C. FINANCIAL INTERESTS AND ARRANGEMENTS SUBJECT TO DISCLOSURE

C.1. Q: What information about a financial interest or arrangement should be disclosed to the agency? For example, if an investigator owns more than \$50,000 of stock in a publicly held company, can the applicant just disclose that there is an interest that exceeds the \$50,000 threshold or is it necessary to disclose in written detail the interest or arrangement in question?

A: The applicant must make a complete and accurate disclosure (21 CFR § 54.4(a)(3)). The specific details of the financial interest or arrangement, including its size and nature, should be disclosed as should any steps taken to minimize the potential for study bias resulting from the interest or arrangement. In describing financial interests, for example, the applicant might list: stock valued at \$77,000, speaking fees of \$7500, consulting fees of \$22,000, and a grant of \$125,000 and include a discussion of the specific steps taken to minimize potential bias.

Draft — Not for Implementation

C.2. Q: Should a clinical investigator report all fluctuations above and below the \$50,000 level during the course of the investigation and one year after completion of the study?

A: In light of the potential volatility of stock prices, FDA recognizes that the dollar value of an investigator's equity holding in a sponsoring company is likely to fluctuate during the course of a study. Clinical investigators should report an equity interest when the investigator becomes aware that the holding has exceeded the threshold and the investigator should use judgment in updating and reporting on fluctuations in equity interests exceeding \$50,000. FDA does not expect the investigator to report when an equity interest fluctuates below that threshold.

C.3. Q: Are equity interests in mutual funds and 401(k)s reportable?

A: FDA expects that equity interests held in publicly traded mutual funds will not be reportable in the vast majority of cases. If, however, an investigator would have control over buying or selling stocks in a mutual fund, or the fund invested a substantial proportion of its capital in a sponsor of the covered clinical study, equity interests held in such publicly traded mutual funds would be reportable.

If an investigator holds an equity interest in a sponsor over \$50,000 in a 401(k) account, and has control over whether to buy or sell the interest, the interest is reportable.

C.4. Q: How do significant payments of other sorts (SPOOS) relate to the variety of payments the sponsor might make to an individual or institution for various activities?

A: The term "significant payments of other sorts" was intended to capture substantial payments or other support that has a value of more than \$25,000 provided to an investigator or institution that could create a sense of obligation to the sponsor.

These payments do not include payments for the cost of conducting the clinical study of the product under consideration or clinical studies of other products, under a contractual arrangement, but do include other payments made directly to the investigator or to an institution for direct support of the investigator.

"Significant payments of other sorts" would include a grant to fund ongoing research (for example, for laboratory activities and equipment), compensation in the form of actual equipment for the laboratory/clinic, retainers for ongoing consultation, or honoraria (21 CFR § 54.2(f)). This means that if an investigator were given equipment or money to purchase equipment for use in the laboratory/clinic but not in relation to the conduct of the clinical study, payment would be considered a significant payment of other sorts (21 CFR § 54.4(a)(3)(ii)). If, however, the investigator were provided with computer software or money to buy software needed for use in the clinical study, that payment would not need to be reported. Finally, payments made to the institution that are not made on behalf of the investigator and are not specifically targeted towards the

Draft — Not for Implementation

investigator do not need to be reported. Similarly, payments that meet the same criteria and are made to other researchers at the institution, who are not part of the covered study, do not need to be reported.

C.5. Q: Are payments made to investigators to cover travel expenses (such as transportation, lodgings and meal expenses) trackable under significant payments of other sorts (SPOOS)?

A: Generally, reasonable payments made to investigators to cover reimbursable expenses such as transportation, lodgings and meals do not fall within the purview of SPOOS and, therefore, would not need to be tracked, whereas entertainment costs would be tracked as SPOOS. Travel costs associated with transporting and/or providing lodgings and meals for family members of investigators should be tracked as SPOOS. In addition, other payments that exceed reasonable expectations, (for example, if an investigator was flown to a resort location for an extra week of vacation) are considered outside of normal reimbursable expenditures and are not considered expenses that are necessary to conduct the study. Therefore, these types of expenses are also reportable and should be tracked as SPOOS.

C.6. Q: Does FDA have expectations about how the financial information should be collected? Will FDA consider it acceptable practice for a company to use a questionnaire to collect financial information from investigators rather than constructing an internal system to collect and report this information?

A: FDA regulations do not prescribe a particular method for collecting financial information from investigators. Sponsors/applicants have the flexibility to collect the information in the most efficient and least burdensome manner that will allow for complete and accurate certifications and disclosures. They may use questionnaires completed by the clinical investigators and/or information already available to the sponsor, as appropriate. FDA does not require sponsors to establish elaborate tracking systems to collect financial information.

If sponsors intend to use a questionnaire to collect financial information from investigators, FDA recommends that they develop forms suited to that purpose. FORM FDA 3455 was designed for applicants to use to report financial information they collected from clinical investigators to FDA. It does not include the background information needed for clinical investigators to be aware of the financial information to be provided. For example, there is no statement that the reporting requirements apply to the spouse and dependent children as well as to the investigator; no information as to the dollar amounts triggering reporting of equity interests or SPOOS; and no statement that the investigator must report the details of the financial interests and arrangements, not just a statement, for example, of equity interest greater than \$50,000. In addition, when there is more than one sponsor for financial disclosure purposes, the investigator should be apprised that the dollar amounts triggering reporting reporting apply separately to each sponsor. This type of explanatory information should be provided to the clinical investigators to

Draft — Not for Implementation

ensure that the financial disclosure information collected is as accurate and complete as possible.

C.7. Q: The regulation requires that investigators provide information on financial interests and arrangements during the course of the study and for one year after completion of the study (see 21 CFR § 54.4(b)). What does "during the course of the study" mean? What does "completion of the study" mean?

A: During the course of the study refers to the time from the date the clinical investigator entered into an agreement with the sponsor to conduct the study until the completion of the study. Completion of the study means that all study subjects have been enrolled and follow-up of primary endpoint data on all subjects has been completed in accordance with the clinical protocol. Many studies have more than one phase (e.g., a study could have a short-term endpoint and a longer term follow-up phase). Completion of the study here refers to the part of the study that is being submitted in the application. If there were a subsequent application based on longer term data, completion of the study would be defined using completion of follow-up for the longer term data. An applicant is not required to submit updated financial information to FDA after submission of the application, but applicants must retain complete records (21 CFR § 54.6). Where there is more than one study site, the sponsor may consider completion of the study to occur when the last study site is complete, or may consider each study site individually as it is completed.

C.8. Q: What if the sponsor changes during the course of the study or within one year of completion of the study, for example, through purchase or merger?

A: Agency regulations require that an IND/IDE sponsor collect financial information from all clinical investigators and that clinical investigators promptly update this information if any relevant changes occur during the course of the investigation and for one year following completion of the study (21 CFR §§ 54.4, 312.53(c)(4), 312.64(d), 812.43(c)(5) and 812.110(d)). Therefore, if the study sponsor changes during the course of the study, the clinical investigators will need to update their financial disclosure information relevant to the new sponsor. The new sponsor is responsible for collecting this information, and to ensure that the new sponsor has complete financial disclosure information, the new sponsor should seek this information from the original sponsor, and the agency encourages the original sponsor to share their records with the new sponsor.

With respect to covered clinical studies conducted outside the United States not pursuant to an IND or IDE (such as studies submitted pursuant to § 312.120 or § 814.15), the Agency expects applicants to take affirmative action, at the earliest opportunity, to see that this information is collected and available to make a complete disclosure and/or certification under part 54.

D. CLINICAL INVESTIGATOR

D.1. Q: Who is included in the definition of "clinical investigator"?

Draft — Not for Implementation

A: Under part 54, a clinical investigator is an investigator or subinvestigator who is directly involved in the treatment or evaluation of research subjects (21 CFR § 54.2(d)). This definition is intended to identify the individuals for whom reporting under this regulation is required. Generally, these individuals are considered to be the investigators and subinvestigators taking responsibility for the study at a given study site. The definition also includes the spouse and each dependent child of such an investigator or subinvestigator.

It should be noted that hospital staff, including nurses, residents, fellows, and office staff who provide ancillary or intermittent care but who do not make direct and significant contribution to the data are not meant to be included under the definition of clinical investigator.

D.2. Q: How does the definition of "clinical investigator" in the financial disclosure regulation (21 CFR part 54) relate to the definition in the IND regulations (21 CFR part 312)?

A: For drugs and biological products, an investigator under 21 CFR part 312 is defined as the individual(s) who actually conduct(s) and take(s) responsibility for an investigation, i.e., under whose immediate direction the drug or biologic is administered or dispensed to a subject or who is directly involved in the evaluation of research subjects. In the event an investigation is conducted by a team of individuals, the investigator is the responsible leader of the team and subinvestigator includes any other individual member of that team (21 CFR § 312.3).

For purposes of the financial disclosure regulation, a clinical investigator is an investigator or subinvestigator who is directly involved in the treatment or evaluation of research subjects (21 CFR § 54.2(d)). Therefore, the term clinical investigator is somewhat broader, in this context, and would generally include anyone who fits any of the following criteria: signs the Form FDA 1572, is identified as an investigator in initial submissions or protocol amendments under an IND, or is identified as an investigator in the NDA/BLA. This could include individuals identified as subinvestigators on a Form FDA 1572. For studies not conducted under an IND, the sponsor will need to identify the investigators and subinvestigators they consider covered by the regulation and provide FORMS FDA 3454 and/or 3455 as appropriate. FDA expects that there will be at least one such person at each clinical site. If other individuals are responsible for a study at a site, those persons should also be included as clinical investigators.

D.3. Q: How does the definition of "clinical investigator" in the financial disclosure regulation (21 CFR part 54) relate to the definition in the medical device regulations (21 CFR part 812)?

A: For medical devices, investigator is defined under 21 CFR part 812 as an individual under whose immediate direction the subject is treated and the investigational device is administered, including follow-up evaluations and treatments. Where an investigation is

Draft — Not for Implementation

conducted by a team of individuals, the investigator is the responsible leader of the team. (21 CFR 812.3(i).)

In general, investigators and subinvestigators sign "investigator agreements" in accordance with 21 CFR § 812.43(c), and it is these individuals whose financial interests and arrangements should be reported as they would fall under the definition at 21 CFR § 54.2(d). For studies not conducted under an FDA-approved IDE (that is, a non-significant risk IDE or an exempt study), the sponsor would need to identify the investigators and subinvestigators they consider covered by the regulation and provide FORMS FDA 3454 and/or 3455, as appropriate. We expect that there will be at least one such person at each clinical site.

D.4. Q: Is it necessary to collect financial information on spouses and dependent children of investigators and subinvestigators?

A: Yes. The definition of clinical investigator in 21 CFR part 54 includes the spouse and dependent children of the investigators and subinvestigators who are required to report. Therefore, the financial interests and arrangements of the spouse and each dependent child of each investigator and subinvestigator are to be included in the disclosure (21 CFR § 54.2(d)). The dollar amount that triggers reporting is the total of the financial interests of the investigator, spouse, and dependent children (21 CFR § 54.2(d)). If a spouse or dependent child is an employee of the sponsor, the clinical investigator should be identified as an employee of the sponsor and no further disclosure is required. (See 21 CFR § 54.4.)

D.5. Q: What obligations does the clinical investigator have under the financial disclosure regulations?

A: Clinical investigators are to provide sponsors sufficient accurate financial information to allow the applicant to submit complete and accurate certification or disclosure statements (21 CFR §§ 54.4(b), 312.53(c)(4), 312.64(d), 812.43(c)(5) and 812.110(d)). Clinical investigators must provide this information prior to participating in a clinical trial and also promptly update the information if any relevant changes occur during the course of the investigation and for one year following the completion of the study (21 CFR §§ 54.4(b), 312.64(d), 812.43(c)(5) and 812.110(d)). See also Question C.2.

E. SPONSOR

E.1. Q: How does the definition of "sponsor" in the financial disclosure regulation (21 CFR part 54) relate to the definition in the IND/IDE regulations (21 CFR parts 312 and 812)?

A: In 21 CFR part 54, the term "sponsor of the covered clinical study" means "the party supporting a particular study at the time it was carried out" (21 CFR § 54.2(h)). FDA interprets "support" to include those who provide material support, for example, monetary support or the test product under study. This differs from the meaning of

Draft — Not for Implementation

"sponsor" in other FDA regulations (such as 21 CFR parts 312 and 812), where the sponsor may be the person who initiates or takes responsibility for a clinical investigation (21 CFR §§ 312.3(b) and 812.3(n)). While the definition of sponsor under part 54 usually would include the sponsor of an IND/IDE (as defined in 21 CFR parts 312 and 812), it also includes any other individuals who provide material support for the study. Therefore, a covered clinical study may have more than one sponsor for financial disclosure purposes. When there is more than one sponsor, FDA interprets the regulation to mean that the dollar amounts triggering reporting apply separately to each sponsor.

E.2. Q: What obligations do IND and IDE sponsors have regarding information collection prior to study start?

A: The IND and IDE regulations provide that, before permitting an investigator to begin participation in an investigation, the IND/IDE sponsor (that is, the sponsor as defined in 21 CFR parts 312 and 812) must obtain sufficient and accurate financial information that will allow an applicant to submit complete and accurate certification or disclosure statements as required under 21 CFR part 54 (21 CFR §§ 312.53 and 812.43). The sponsor is also required to obtain the investigator's commitment to promptly update this information if any relevant changes occur during the course of the investigation and for one year following the completion of the study (21 CFR §§ 312.53 and 812.43). By collecting the information prior to the study start, the sponsor will be aware of any potential problems, can consult with the agency early on, and can take steps to minimize any possibility for bias.

E.3. Q: Why is the IND/IDE sponsor responsible for obtaining financial information from investigators?

A: Although reporting to the FDA is the responsibility of the applicant, the IND/IDE sponsor is required to collect the financial information before permitting an investigator to participate in a clinical study (21 CFR §§ 312.53, 812.20(b)(5), and 812.43). The purpose of this requirement is twofold:

- 1. to alert the IND/IDE sponsor of the study to any potentially problematic financial interests or arrangements as early in the product development process as possible in order to minimize the potential for study bias, and
- 2. to facilitate the accurate collection of financial information that may not be submitted until several years later.

The IND/IDE sponsor, who is in contact with the investigator, is best placed to inquire as to the financial interests and arrangements of investigators, and this obligation applies to any IND/IDE sponsor (e.g., commercial, government, or contract research organization (CRO)). The IND/IDE sponsor is required to maintain complete and accurate records showing any financial interest in, or arrangement with, a sponsor of the covered study, as described in 21 CFR § 54.4(a)(3)(i-iv) (21 CFR §§ 312.57(b) and 812.140(b)(3)). The IND/IDE sponsor is also best situated to ensure that required financial information is

Draft — Not for Implementation

collected and made available to the applicant company, so that the information can be included in the marketing submission [new drug application (NDA), biologics license application (BLA), premarket approval application (PMA), or premarket notification (510(k)]. (Refer to 21 CFR §§ 54.4, 312.53, 312.57(b), 812.43, and 812.140(b)(3).)

IND/IDE sponsors conducting covered clinical studies outside the United States should note that the part 54 regulations do not distinguish between foreign and domestic sites. See <u>Question F.3</u> for additional information.

E.4. Q: What if the IND/IDE sponsor is not the party who will be submitting a marketing application?

A: In many cases, the IND/IDE sponsor, the part 54 sponsor, and the applicant will be the same party. However, there may be times when they are not. For example, consider the case when an academic institution serves as the IND/IDE sponsor and a drug company serves as the part 54 sponsor by providing funding or the investigational drug for the study. When a marketing application is submitted, the drug company is likely to be the applicant. If, however, the drug company was sold to another company, the applicant may be neither the IND/IDE sponsor nor part 54 sponsor.

It should be noted, however, that even if the IND/IDE sponsor will not be submitting the marketing application, the IND/IDE sponsor is still responsible for collecting financial information from the clinical investigators. The responsibility for reporting financial information to FDA falls upon the applicant; that is, part 54 requires the applicant to submit financial information when the marketing application is submitted to FDA (21 CFR § 54.4(a)).

As stated above and in <u>Question E.3</u>, an IND/IDE sponsor is responsible for collecting financial information from both foreign and domestic clinical investigators. If a sponsor did not collect this information, for example, because the sponsor conducted a foreign study that was not conducted under an IND/IDE and was not originally intended for submission to the FDA, the applicant is expected to retrospectively contact the sponsor and/or clinical investigators to obtain the financial disclosure information. See <u>Questions F.2</u> and <u>F.3</u> for additional information.

E.5. Q: If a contract research organization (CRO) is conducting a covered clinical study on behalf of another company, should the CRO collect the financial information from investigators? Is it necessary to collect financial information from investigators who have financial interests in or arrangements with CROs?

A: If a CRO meets the definition of an IND/IDE sponsor or has contracted to collect financial information from clinical investigators on behalf of a sponsor, the CRO must collect financial information on clinical investigators' interests in any sponsors of the covered clinical study. See 21 CFR § 312.52. To satisfy the requirements in part 54, if the CRO provides material support for a covered study, financial information on clinical investigators' interests in and arrangements with the CRO is to be collected. If another

Draft — Not for Implementation

entity provided material support for the study, and the CRO was responsible for collecting the information, then the CRO also would collect financial information relative to that entity.

E.6. Q: Suppose a public or academic institution conducts a covered clinical study without any support from a commercial sponsor, but the study is then used by an applicant to support its marketing application. In that case, who is the "sponsor" of the study and what information should the applicant submit?

A: In this case, the part 54 sponsor of the study is the public or academic institution. Because such institutions are often not commercial entities, there may not be relevant equity interests to report. However, any relevant interests under 21 CFR § 54.4, such as any proprietary interest in the tested product, including but not limited to a patent, trademark, copyright or licensing agreement, are to be reported. If a pharmaceutical company, however, provided the study drug for no fee, then it would be considered a sponsor for financial disclosure purposes and the academic institution conducting the study would need to collect information regarding the clinical investigators' financial interests and arrangements with the pharmaceutical company.

E.7. Q: If a subsidiary company of a larger parent company is conducting a covered clinical study, are the financial interests and arrangements of the clinical investigators with only the applicant (subsidiary company) reported? Or, are the financial holdings, if any, of the investigators in the larger parent company to be reported also?

A: If the subsidiary company meets the definition of a sponsor of the covered study as defined in 21 CFR part 54, the IND/IDE sponsor is required to collect clinical investigators' financial information related to the subsidiary company. If the parent company is a 21 CFR part 54 sponsor of the study, the IND/IDE sponsor also must collect financial information related to the parent company. If there are multiple companies providing material support for a covered study, the IND/IDE sponsor is responsible for collecting financial information from clinical investigators related to all companies providing that support (21 CFR §§ 54.4, 312.53 and 812.43). The company that will submit the marketing application is ultimately responsible for submitting to the agency the disclosable financial interests and arrangements of clinical investigators with respect to all the covered study's sponsors, as defined in 21 CFR part 54, at the time the marketing application is submitted (21 CFR § 54.4).

F. APPLICANT

F.1. Q: Do applicant companies need to collect information for a year after completion of the study? Who is responsible for collecting/providing this information?

A: The investigator must provide updated financial information to the sponsor whenever any relevant changes occur during the course of the investigation and for a one-year period following completion of the study (21 CFR §§ 54.4(b), 312.64(d) and 812.110(d)).

Draft — Not for Implementation

In addition, sponsors should record SPOOS that are paid to the investigator or the investigator's institution to support activities of the investigator that have a cumulative monetary value of more than \$25,000, exclusive of the costs of conducting the covered clinical studies, both during the study and for one year following completion of the study (21 CFR §§ 54.2(f) and 54.4(a)(3)(ii)). FDA specified the one-year time frame because anticipation of payments or expectation of employment may be as influential as payments already received. Applicants need only report on these interests and arrangements when the marketing application is submitted, but sponsors and applicants are responsible for keeping updated financial information from the investigators in company files (21 CFR §§ 54.6, 312.57 and 812.140).

F.2. Q: Suppose an applicant has obtained the results of a clinical study sponsored by another sponsor and that sponsor certifies it has no financial disclosure information in its files. Is the applicant obligated to use due diligence in attempting to contact the clinical investigators directly to obtain the information? Is the applicant obligated to provide any certification as to proprietary interests? Is the sponsor obligated to provide a statement as to outcome payments?

A: The applicant is required to provide financial disclosure information in a marketing application or certify that it acted with due diligence to obtain the information but was unable to do so and state the reason (21 CFR § 54.4). (See <u>Question B.6</u> for a further explanation of "due diligence.") Even if the sponsor did not collect financial disclosure information from the clinical investigators, the sponsor should have information on any outcome payments and/or SPOOS made to the investigators. The applicant should request this information from the sponsor. The applicant should also make reasonable efforts to contact the clinical investigators to obtain disclosable financial information. Information on proprietary interests, such as patents and trademarks, should also be available to the applicant from publically available sources.

F.3. Q: Do applicants need to provide information on investigators who participate in foreign studies?

A: The applicant has the same financial disclosure obligations (21 CFR part 54) with respect to studies conducted at foreign and domestic sites. An applicant must include a certification or disclosure of information for each investigator participating in a foreign covered study, or, to the extent the applicant is unable to obtain sufficient information to certify or disclose, it must certify that it acted with due diligence but was unable to obtain the information and state the reason why (21 CFR § 54.4).

Sponsors of foreign covered studies should obtain financial disclosure information from clinical investigators prior to study initiation and provide this information to applicants.¹⁴

The agency believes that a prudent applicant would take affirmative action at its earliest opportunity to collect financial information relating to a foreign covered study or see to it

¹⁴ Of course, if a foreign study is conducted pursuant to an IND or IDE, the sponsor has a legal obligation to comply with applicable rules, including the requirement to collect and maintain financial disclosure information.

Draft — Not for Implementation

that the information is collected by the study sponsor. Where possible, the agency strongly encourages the applicant to arrange for the collection of financial information prior to study initiation -- to ensure that the information is preserved so that a complete submission can be made and to take any steps necessary to minimize potential bias. Where this is not possible, for example, because an applicant is submitting a foreign covered study sponsored by another entity and the applicant did not oversee, support, or direct the study, the applicant should take appropriate steps to obtain financial information from the study sponsor, investigators, or other reasonably available sources. See <u>Question F.2</u>.

G. COVERED CLINICAL STUDY

G.1. Q: Disclosure of financial interests and arrangements is required only for covered clinical studies, specifically, those studies relied upon to provide support for the effectiveness of a product and certain others (21 CFR §§ 54.2(e) and 54.3). An IND sponsor, acting much earlier, must inquire into investigator financial interests and arrangements before the ultimate role of a study in the application is determined (21 CFR § 312.53). How will the IND sponsor determine which studies will ultimately require certification/disclosure statements?

A: The IND sponsor will need to consider the potential role of a particular study based on study size, design, and other considerations. Almost any controlled effectiveness study could, depending on outcome, become part of a marketing application, but other studies might be critical too, such as a pharmacodynamic study in a population subset or a bioequivalence study supporting a new dosage form. It would be prudent to collect the information for most studies in the event that the study will ultimately require certification and disclosure statements.

G.2. Q: Do the reporting requirements apply to efficacy studies that include large numbers of investigators and multiple sites? Will the agency consider a waiver mechanism to exempt applicants from collecting information from clinical investigators conducting these kinds of studies?

A: Large multi-center efficacy studies with many investigators are considered covered clinical studies within the meaning of the regulation (21 CFR § 54.2(c)). Data from investigators having only a small percentage of the total subject population (in a study with large numbers of investigators and multiple sites) could still affect the overall study results. For example, if a sponsor submitted data collected during a large, multi-center, double-blind study that included several thousand subjects, a single clinical investigator at one of the larger sites could still be responsible for a significant number of study subject endpoints. If the investigator fabricated data or otherwise affected the integrity of the data, the results could have been influenced.

The regulations¹⁵ allow a sponsor to seek a waiver of certain requirements, including for the financial disclosure requirements. FDA believes it is highly unlikely, however, that

¹⁵ See 21 CFR §§ 312.10, 812.10, 314.90 and 814.20.

Draft — Not for Implementation

the granting of a waiver will be justified for studies begun after February 2, 1999, the effective date of the regulation, because the sponsor should already have begun collecting the information on an ongoing basis. FDA will evaluate any request for waiver on a case-by-case basis.

G.3. Q: Does the regulation include abbreviated new drug applications (ANDAs)? Does the regulation include 510(k)s that include clinical data?

A: The regulation applies to any clinical study of a drug (including a biological product) or device submitted in a marketing application that the applicant or FDA relies on to establish that the product is effective, including studies that show equivalence to an effective product (21 CFR §§ 54.2 and 54.3). This means that ANDAs are covered by the regulation (21 CFR § 314.94(a)(13)), as are 510(k)s that are supported by clinical data from covered clinical studies (21 CFR § 807.87(i)).

G.4. Q: Does the regulation apply to studies in support of labeling changes?

A: The regulation applies to studies submitted in a supplement when those studies meet the definition of a covered clinical study. The definition includes studies to support safety labeling changes where individual investigators make a significant contribution to the safety information. Studies to support the effectiveness of a new claimed indication are also included. (21 CFR §§ 54.2 and 54.3.)

G.5. Q: Do actual use and labeling comprehension studies conducted to support a request to switch a drug product from prescription to over-the-counter (OTC) status fit the definition of covered clinical study?

A: Applicants who file supplements requesting that FDA approve a switch of a prescription drug to OTC status or who file a new drug application for OTC use often conduct actual use and labeling comprehension studies. These may be intended to demonstrate that the product is safe and effective when used without the supervision of a licensed practitioner; in other cases, they may test labeling comprehension or other aspects of treatment by consumers. Actual use studies performed to support these applications are considered covered clinical studies if they are used to demonstrate effectiveness in the OTC setting or if they represent a safety study where any investigator makes a significant contribution (21 CFR §§ 54.2 and 54.3). Labeling comprehension studies would not be considered covered studies.

G.6. Q: Are clinical investigators of in vitro diagnostics (IVDs) covered under this regulation?

A: Yes. Applicants who submit marketing applications for IVDs that include covered clinical studies must provide the appropriate financial certification or disclosure information (21 CFR § 54.3). Although IVD studies may only involve specimens, under 21 CFR § 812.3(p), "subject" is defined as a "human who participates in an investigation, either as an individual on whom or on whose specimen an investigational device is used

Draft — Not for Implementation

or as a control." Under 21 CFR § 812.3(h), an "investigation" is defined as a clinical investigation or research involving one or more subjects to determine the safety or effectiveness of a device." Thus, if an investigation of an IVD is used to support a marketing application and it meets the definition of a covered clinical study, it would be subject to this regulation (21 CFR § 54.3).

H. FDA REVIEW

H.1. Q: Under what circumstances relating to financial disclosure would FDA refuse to file an application?

A: FDA may refuse to file any marketing application supported by covered clinical studies that does not contain, for each clinical investigator who is not an employee of the sponsor, a certification that no financial interest or arrangement specified in 54.4(a)(3) exists, a disclosure statement identifying the specified interests or arrangements and the steps taken to minimize bias, or a certification that the applicant has acted with due diligence to obtain the required information but was unable to do so and stating the reason (21 CFR § 54.4(c)). Applicants are encouraged to discuss their concerns on particular matters about financial information with FDA.

H.2. Q: Who will review a disclosure of the specified financial interests and arrangements when such information is submitted in a marketing application?

A: FDA review staff, which may include project managers, consumer safety officers, medical officers, and/or others with regulatory, scientific, or supervisory authority, will evaluate financial disclosure information.

H.3. Q: What will FDA reviewers consider when evaluating the financial disclosure information?

A: FDA reviewers will evaluate the information disclosed about each covered clinical study in an application to determine the impact of any disclosed financial interests on the reliability of the data. See 21 CFR § 54.1. FDA may consider many factors in making its evaluation (21 CFR §§ 54.5(a) and (b)).

The type of financial interest or arrangement disclosed is important because some financial interests and arrangements are of greater concern than others. For example, outcome payments (that is, payment that is dependent on the outcome of the study) elicit the highest concern, followed by proprietary interests (such as patents, royalties, etc.); but these are rarely seen. When financial interests and arrangements are reported, they are usually equity interests and/or significant payments of other sorts, in which case, the amount and nature of the equity interests and payments may be considered.

FDA reviewers will consider other factors when determining if action is indicated due to a clinical investigator's disclosed financial interests. For example, FDA may consider whether multiple investigators were used (most of whom have no disclosable financial

Draft — Not for Implementation

interests), the total number of investigators and subjects in the study, the number and percentage of subjects enrolled by the disclosing investigator, information obtained from on-site inspections, the design of the clinical study (double-blind, single-blind, placebo-controlled, active controlled), the method of randomization, the nature of primary and secondary endpoints (objective, subjective), the method of endpoint assessment, method of evaluation, whether someone other than the disclosing investigator measured the endpoints, and the results of the investigator compared to the results of other investigators in the study.

Reviewers might also compare results from more than one investigator, re-analyze the data excluding the investigator's results, analyzing the data in multiple ways, and/or determining if results can be replicated over multiple studies.

FDA reviewers will also consider the description provided by the applicant (as an attachment to the FORM FDA 3455) of the steps taken to minimize the potential bias of the clinical study results from the disclosed financial interests or arrangements of the clinical investigator (21 CFR §§ 54.4(1)(3)(v) and 54.5(a)).

All of the above factors will be used to determine what actions, if any, may be appropriate in a given situation. FDA reviewers should consult with their management as needed to determine appropriate actions.

H.4. Q: What actions may FDA take when a clinical investigator has disclosable financial interests or arrangements?

A: If FDA determines that the financial interests and arrangements disclosed by a clinical investigator raise a serious question about the integrity of the data, FDA will take any action it deems necessary to ensure the reliability of the data (21 CFR § 54.5(c)). Please see <u>Section III.C</u> of this guidance for actions that may be taken.

FDA may also decide that the financial interests of the investigator do not raise a serious question about data integrity and would not have affected the outcome of the study, for example, if the investigator enrolled a small number of subjects to a randomized, blinded study with an objective endpoint, such as survival or pregnancy, and the investigator's results were similar to the results of the other investigators.

H.5. Q: How is the review to be documented?

A: Each FDA Center provides review templates or checklists for their review staff to use that include a section on financial disclosure.

In general, the review should document that a list of clinical investigators for each covered clinical study was provided, and that, as applicable, there was either certification

Draft — Not for Implementation

or documentation of disclosable financial interests and arrangements for each investigator on the list who is not an employee of the sponsor¹⁶ (21 CFR § 54.4).

When a disclosure of financial interests and arrangements is included (FORM FDA 3455), reviewers should ensure that the details of the disclosable financial interests and arrangements are attached to the forms along with a description of the steps the sponsor has taken to minimize the potential bias of clinical study results by any of the disclosed interests or arrangements (21 CFR 54.4(a)(3)).

When there are disclosable financial interests or arrangements, the reviewer will address the question of whether these interests and arrangements raise questions about the integrity of the data and describe any actions taken to address the questions or provide an explanation for why no action was indicated (21 CFR § 54.5). This documentation should be included in the appropriate section of the review template.

When a sponsor certifies that he/she acted with due diligence to obtain information regarding the clinical investigator's financial interests and arrangements but was unable to obtain it, reviewers should ensure that an explanation of the reason why the information could not be obtained and the efforts made to obtain the information is attached to the FORM FDA 3454 (21 CFR § 54.4). See <u>Question B.6</u> for a discussion of due diligence.

H.6. Q: Under what circumstances will FDA publicly discuss financial interests and arrangements disclosed to the agency?

A: When FDA promulgated the clinical investigator financial disclosure final rule in 1998¹⁷, FDA stated in the preamble that certain types of financial information requested under the regulation, notably clinical investigators' equity interests, would be protected from public disclosure unless circumstances relating to the public interest clearly outweighed the clinical investigator's identified privacy interest. FDA cited the example of a financial interest or arrangement so affecting the reliability of a study as to warrant its public disclosure during evaluation of the study by an advisory panel. FDA expected that only rarely would an investigator's privacy interest be outweighed by the public interest and thus warrant disclosure of the financial interest or arrangement.

During the intervening years, interest has grown in the public disclosure of industry financial arrangements with physicians. Various entities, including federal and state governments, institutions, companies, and other organizations, are developing and implementing policies on public disclosure of industry financial arrangements with physicians.¹⁸ FDA recognizes there is a growing interest in the public disclosure of

¹⁶ If the spouse or dependent child of an investigator is an employee of the sponsor, the investigator should be identified as an employee and further financial disclosure is not required.

¹⁷ Federal Register, February 2, 1998, 63 FR 5233

¹⁸ Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, § 6002, 42 USC 1320a–7h et seq. (2010) ("Transparency Reports and Reporting of Physician Ownership or Investment Interests"); Steinbrook, R. Online Disclosure of Physician-Industry Relationships. *N Eng J Med.* 2009; 360:325-327 (http://content.nejm.org/cgi/content/full/360/4/325); Healy, W.L.,

Draft — Not for Implementation

clinical investigator equity interests as well as certain payments to physicians that may fall within the definition of SPOOS. FDA also recognizes that certain financial information requested under 21 CFR part 54, that is, proprietary interests such as patents and trademarks, is already in the public domain. FDA is currently developing its policy on transparency,¹⁹ which may affect what information, and in what manner, FDA may publicly disclose clinical investigators' financial interests and arrangements.

FDA is striving to achieve a proper balance between transparency and the right to privacy of clinical investigators with respect to their financial arrangements as expressed in the agency's protection of privacy regulation (21 CFR part 21). The agency is considering various options for disclosure, such as including information on clinical investigator financial disclosure information in the documentation released upon product approval for marketing. The agency is seeking comments on this issue, including whether the information to be released should be a summary discussion of investigators' financial disclosures/certifications, a listing of financial interests and arrangements with the clinical investigator's name de-identified, or a listing by clinical investigator.

In the interval, the agency will carefully evaluate each circumstance on a case-by-case basis.

I. RECORDKEEPING

I.1. Q: What are the recordkeeping requirements for financial disclosure information?

A: The recordkeeping requirements for applicants are found under 21 CFR § 54.6. Applicants must retain certain information on clinical investigators' financial interests and arrangements (21 CFR § 54.6(a)) and permit FDA employees to have access to and to copy them at reasonable times (21 CFR § 54.6(b)(2)). Records are to be maintained for two years after the date of approval of the application (21 CFR § 54.6(b)(1)).

Additionally, IND and IDE sponsors are required to maintain complete and accurate records of financial disclosure information as part of the records for the investigation (21 CFR §§ 312.57(b) and 812.140(b)(3)) and retain the records per the required retention periods identified in the IND and IDE regulations (21 CFR §§ 312.57(c) and 812.140(d)).

I.2. Q: What kind of documentation is necessary for applicants to keep in case questions about certification and/or disclosure arise?

A: To the extent that applicants have relied on investigators as the source of information about potentially disclosable financial interests and arrangements, the underlying documentation (e.g., copies of executed questionnaires returned by investigators, correspondence on the subject of financial disclosure, mail receipts, etc.) should be

R.N. Peterson. Department of Justice Investigation of Orthopaedic Industry. *J Bone Joint Surg Am.* 2009; 91:1791-1805 (http://www.ejbjs.org/cgi/content/full/91/7/1791).

¹⁹ Additional information on FDA's transparency task force is available at <u>http://www.fda.gov/ForConsumers/ConsumerUpdates/ucm163900.htm</u>.

Draft — Not for Implementation

retained. Likewise, to the extent that applicants who did not sponsor a covered clinical study rely on information furnished by the sponsor, the underlying documentation, including all relevant correspondence with and reports from the sponsor, should be retained. To the extent that applicants rely upon information available internally, all appropriate financial documentation regarding the financial interests or arrangements in question should be retained. For example, in the case of significant payments of other sorts, applicants should keep documentation including, but not limited to, check stubs, canceled checks, records of electronic financial transactions, certified mail delivery receipts, etc. (21 CFR §§ 54.6(a), 312.57(b) and 812.140(b)(3).)

J. FDA INSPECTIONS

J.1. Q: Will financial disclosure information be reviewed during a bioresearch monitoring program (BIMO) inspection of the sponsor?

A: During a sponsor inspection, it is FDA's policy to review financial disclosure information that clinical investigators provide to the sponsor, although FDA may request access to these records at other reasonable times. FDA has the authority to access and copy documents supporting an applicant's certification or disclosure statement submitted to the agency in a marketing application (21 CFR § 54.6(b)(2)). FDA's regulations require sponsors to establish and maintain records of data obtained during investigational studies of drugs, biological products, and devices that will enable the agency to evaluate a product's safety and effectiveness.²⁰

J.2. Q: Will financial disclosure be part of a BIMO inspection of a clinical site?

A: It is FDA's policy that FDA investigators should ask the clinical investigator if he/she submitted information to the sponsor prior to initiation of the study and updated that information, as needed, for up to one year after completion of the study at the site.

J.3. Q: Are there any instructions for FDA's inspectional staff with respect to reviewing records pertaining to financial disclosure?

A: FDA has provided instructions in the Compliance Program Guidance Manual (CPGM) chapters on clinical investigator inspections²¹ and sponsor inspections.²²

K. CONTACTS

K.1. Q: Who may be contacted in each FDA Center to answer questions regarding this regulation?

A: The following entities may be contacted: Leah Ripper in the Center for Drug Evaluation and Research, phone 301-796-1282, Sheila Brown in the Center for Devices

²⁰ 21 CFR §§ 54.6, 312.57, 312.58, 812.140 and 812.145.

²¹ http://www.fda.gov/ICECI/EnforcementActions/BioresearchMonitoring/ucm133562.htm

²² http://www.fda.gov/ICECI/EnforcementActions/BioresearchMonitoring/ucm133777.htm

Draft — Not for Implementation

and Radiological Health, phone 301-796-6563, and the Office of Communication, Outreach and Development in the Center for Biologics Evaluation and Research, phone 800-835-4709 or 301-827-1800.